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? ? ? ? ? The flames of long desire wax on me day by day And far away are pitched the tent-poles of my fair..Then the thieves addressed
themselves to sharing their booty and presently fell out concerning a sword that was among the spoil, who should take it. Quoth the captain,
'Methinks we were better prove it; so, if it be good, we shall know its worth, and if it be ill, we shall know that.' And they said, 'Try it on this dead
man, for he is fresh.' So the captain took the sword and drawing it, poised it and brandished it; but, when Er Razi saw this, he made sure of death
and said in himself, 'I have borne the washing and the boiling water and the pricking with the knife and the grave and its straitness and all this
[beating], trusting in God that I might be delivered from death, and [hitherto] I have been delivered; but, as for the sword, I may not brook that, for
but one stroke of it, and I am a dead man.'.After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, iii. 41..Advantages of Patience, Of the, i. 89..?
? ? ? ? To Baghdad upon a matter of all moment do I fare, For the love of one whose beauties have my reason led astray..? ? ? ? ? We spent the
night in passing the cup, my mates and I, Till in the Eastward heaven the day-star did appear..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Announcing the return o' th' absent
ones,.? ? ? ? ? Under me's a slender camel, a devourer of the waste; Those who pass a cloudlet deem it, as it flitteth o'er the way..143. Ibrahim of
Mosul and the Devil dclxxxvii.73. The Miller and his Wife ccclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? Is there a man of you will come, that I may heal his paint With
blows right profitful for him who's sick for lust of fight?.? ? ? ? ? A white one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare And now again concealed
in black, luxuriant hair; (256).? ? ? ? ? It chances whiles that the blind man escapes a pit, Whilst he who is clear of sight falls into it..Then he bade
set up for her a tent and another for himself, facing hers, so he might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in herself,
'This is a king and it is not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the serving-woman, who
used to bring her the food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide in this place, so I may
worship God the Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her, saying, 'I have no need of
the kingship and I also desire to abide here and worship God with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in him, she consented to his
wishes and said, 'O king, I will consent unto thee in that which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition that thou bring me Dadbin
the king and his Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain (116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a word with them in thy
presence, to the intent that thou mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So she related to him her
story from first to last, how she was the wife of Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..Now the merchant's wife
aforesaid, who was the nurse of the king's daughter, was watching him from a window, unknown of him, and [when she heard his verses], she
knew that there hung some rare story by him; so she went in to him and said, "Peace be on thee, O afflicted one, who acquaintest not physician with
thy case! Verily, thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I conjure thee by the virtue of Him who hath afflicted thee and stricken thee with the
constraint of love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair and discover to me the truth of thy secret; for that indeed I have heard from thee
verses that trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he acquainted her with his case and enjoined her to secrecy, whereof she consented unto him,
saying, "What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth with thy letter and bringeth thee an answer thereto?" He bowed his head for shamefastness
before her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise thy head and give me thy letter." So he gave her the letter and she took it and carrying it to
the princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me the answer thereto.".? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.163. Abdallah the
Fisherman and Abdallah the Merman dccccxl.113. Noureddin Ali and Sitt el Milah dcccclviii.? ? ? ? ? k. The Vizier's Son and the Bathkeeper's
Wife dlxxxiv.O friends, the tears flow ever, in mockery of my pain, iii. 116..At this I trembled and replied, 'By the Most Great God, O my lord, I
have taken a loathing to travel, and whenas any maketh mention to me of travel by sea or otherwise, I am like to swoon for affright, by reason of
that which hath befallen me and what I have suffered of hardships and perils. Indeed, I have no jot of inclination left for this, and I have sworn
never again to leave Baghdad.' And I related to him all that had befallen me, first and last; whereat he marvelled exceedingly and said, 'By the Most
Great God, O Sindbad, never was heard from time immemorial of one whom there betided that which hath betided thee and well may it behove
thee never again to mention travel! But for my sake go thou this once and carry my letter to the King of Serendib and return in haste, if it be the
will of God the Most High, so we may not remain indebted to the king for favour and courtesy.' And I answered him with 'Hearkening and
obedience,' for that I dared not gainsay his commandment.Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son
and his Governor dccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Read thou my writ and apprehend its purport, for my case This is and fate hath stricken me with sorrows past
allay..When came the time [of the accomplishment] of the foreordered fate and the fortune graven on the forehead and there abode for the boy but
ten days till the seven years should be complete, there came to the mountain hunters hunting wild beasts and seeing a lion, gave chase to him. He
fled from them and seeking refuge in the mountain, fell into the pit in its midst. The nurse saw him forthright and fled from him into one of the
closets; whereupon the lion made for the boy and seizing upon him, tore his shoulder, after which he sought the closet wherein was the nurse and
falling upon her, devoured her, whilst the boy abode cast down in a swoon. Meanwhile, when the hunters saw that the lion had fallen into the pit,
they came to the mouth thereof and heard the shrieking of the boy and the woman; and after awhile the cries ceased, whereby they knew that the
lion had made an end of them..So the old woman returned to the lover and said to him, "I have skilfully contrived the affair for thee with her; [and
now it behoveth us to amend that we have marred]. So go now and sit with the draper and bespeak him of the turban-cloth, [saying, 'The
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turban-cloth I bought of thee I chanced to burn in two places; so I gave it to a certain old woman, to get mended, and she took it and went away,
and I know not her dwelling-place.'] When thou seest me pass by, rise and lay hold of me [and demand of me the turban-cloth], to the intent that I
may amend her case with her husband and that thou mayst be even with her." So he repaired to the draper's shop and sat down by him and said to
him, "Thou knowest the turban-cloth I bought of thee?" "Yes," answered the draper, and the other said, "Knowest thou what is come of it?" "No,"
replied the husband, and the youth said, "After I bought it of thee, I fumigated myself (58) and it befell that the turban-cloth was burnt in two
places. So I gave it to a woman, whose son, they said, was a fine-drawer, and she took it and went away with it; and I know not her abiding-place."
When the draper heard this, he misdoubted him [of having wrongly suspected his wife] and marvelled at the story of the turban-cloth, and his mind
was set at ease concerning her..? ? ? ? ? Could they who reproach me but see my sufferings, their hearts would relent; They'd marvel, indeed, at my
case and the loss of my loved ones bewail..When Tuhfeh heard this, it was grievous to her and she wept sore; whereupon quoth the head to her,
'The relief of God the Most High is near at hand; but now let me hear somewhat of thy speech.' So she took the lute and sang three songs, weeping
the while. 'By Allah,' said the head, 'thou hast been bountiful to me, may God be with thee!' Then it disappeared and the season of sundown came.
So she arose [and betook herself] to her place [in the hall]; whereupon the candles rose up from under the earth and kindled themselves. Then the
kings of the Jinn appeared and saluted her and kissed her hands and she saluted them. Presently, up came Kemeriyeh and her three sisters and
saluted Tuhfeh and sat down; whereupon the tables were brought and they ate. Then the tables were removed and there came the wine-tray and the
drinking-service. So Tuhfeh took the lute and one of the three queens filled the cup and signed to Tuhfeh [to sing]. Now she had in her hand a
violet; so Tuhfeh sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Wherewith farewell, quoth I, and peace be on thee aye, What while the branches bend, what
while the stars abide..So he returned to his mother (and indeed his spirit was broken), and related to her that which had happened to him and what
had betided him from his friends, how they, had neither shared with him nor requited him with speech. "O Aboulhusn," answered she, "on this wise
are the sons (5)of this time: if thou have aught, they make much of thee, (6) and if thou have nought, they put thee away [from them]." And she
went on to condole with him, what while he bewailed himself and his tears flowed and he repeated the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Thy loss is the
fairest of all my heart's woes; My case it hath altered and banished repose..? ? ? ? ? Taper of hoofs and straight of stature, in the dust They prance,
as like a flood they pour across the plain;.Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, ii 207..Jest of a Thief, A Merry, ii. 186..Sindbad the
Sailor, The Seventh Voyage of, iii. 224..As we stood, behold, up came the lady, and with her a slave-girl. When she saw the young man, she said to
him, "Art thou here?" And he answered, "Yes, O my lady." Quoth she, "To-day I am bidden by this man. Wilt thou go with us?" And he replied,
"Yes." Then said she, "Thou hast brought me [hither] against my will and perforce. Wilt thou go with us in any event?" (184) "Yes, yes," answered
he and we fared on, [all three,] till we came to Er Rauzeh and entered the pavilion. The lady diverted herself awhile with viewing its ordinance and
furniture, after which she put off her [walking-]clothes and sat down [with the young man] in the goodliest and chiefest place. Then I went forth
and brought them what they should eat at the first of the day; moreover, I went out also and fetched them what they should eat at the last of the day
and brought them wine and dessert and fruits and flowers. On this wise I abode in their service, standing on my feet, and she said not unto me,
"Sit," nor "Take, eat" nor "Take, drink," what while she and the young man sat toying and laughing, and he fell to kissing her and pinching her and
hopping about upon the ground and laughing..So saying, she rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me,
"This is what I took from Amin el Hukm's house. So, if thou wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou
shalt have it;] for I have wealth in plenty and I had no design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out
therefrom wealth galore and I said to her, "O my sister, I have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth
she, "I came not forth of the [Cadi's] house without [making provision for] thine acquittance.".King's Son of Cashghar, Abdullah ben Nafi and the,
ii. 195..? ? ? ? ? God knows I ne'er recalled thy memory to my thought, But still with brimming tears straightway mine eyes were fraught;.When the
evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him the story of the journeyman and the girl. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience.
Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? q. The Lady and her five Suitors dxciii.? ? ? ? ? No sin is there in drinking of wine, for it affords All that's
foretold (117) of union and love and happy cheer..So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped and threshed and winnowed, and all
was sheer in his hand and the owner appointed neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him. Then he bethought himself and said,
'_I_* misdoubt me the owner of this grain will not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the measure of my hire; and if he give me my
due, I will restore him that which I have taken.' So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then
he carried the rest to the old man and meted it out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain, after the measure of] thy hire, for which I
agreed with thee, and sell it and buy with the price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with me half a score years, yet shall thou still
have this wage and I will acquit it to thee thus.' Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul thing in that I look it without his leave.'.?
? ? ? ? But deemed yourself secure from every changing chance Nor recked the ebb and flow of Fortune's treacherous tide..? ? ? ? ? Upon yon be
the peace of God! May all prosperity, For what's decreed of years and lives, upon you ever wait!.As I sat one day at the door of the prefecture, a
woman entered and said to me privily, "O my lord, I am the wife of such an one the physician, and with him is a company of the notables (114) of
the city, drinking wine in such a place." When I heard this, I misliked to make a scandal; so I rebuffed her and sent her away. Then I arose and went
alone to the place in question and sat without till the door opened, when I rushed in and entering, found the company engaged as the woman had set
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out, and she herself with them. I saluted them and they returned my greeting and rising, entreated me with honour and seated me and brought me to
eat. Then I informed them how one had denounced them to me, but I had driven him (115) away and come to them by myself; wherefore they
thanked me and praised me for my goodness. Then they brought out to me from among them two thousand dirhems (116) and I took them and went
away..? ? ? ? ? And pliedst us with cups of wine, whilst from the necklace pearls (142) A strange intoxicating bliss withal did circulate,.Then he
sprang up [and going] to the place wherein was the other half of his good, [took it] and lived with it well; and he swore that he would never again
consort with those whom he knew, but would company only with the stranger nor entertain him but one night and that, whenas it morrowed, he
would never know him more. So he fell to sitting every night on the bridge (7) and looking on every one who passed by him; and if he saw him to
be a stranger, he made friends with him and carried him to his house, where he caroused with him till the morning. Then he dismissed him and
would never more salute him nor ever again drew near unto him neither invited him..When he had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter
and gave it to the nurse, who took it and carried it to Mariyeh. When she came into the princess's presence, she saluted her; but Mariyeh returned
not her salutation and she said, "O my lady, how hard is thy heart that thou grudgest to return the salutation! Take this letter, for that it is the last of
that which shall come to thee from him." Quoth Mariyeh, "Take my warning and never again enter my palace, or it will be the cause of thy
destruction; for I am certified that thou purposest my dishonour. So get thee gone from me." And she commanded to beat the nurse; whereupon the
latter went forth fleeing from her presence, changed of colour and absent of wits, and gave not over going till she came to the house of El Abbas..?
? ? ? ? My place is the place of the fillet and pearls And the fair are most featly with jasmine bedight,.When they were grown familiar with him, the
queen-mother fell to sending [privily] for the amirs, one by one, and swearing them to secrecy; and when she was assured of their trustworthiness,
she discovered to them that the king had left but a daughter and that she had done this but that she might continue the kingship in his family and
that the governance should not go forth from them; after which she told them that she was minded to marry her daughter with the new-comer, her
father's brother's son, and that he should be the holder of the kingship. They approved of her proposal and when she had discovered the secret to the
last of them [and assured herself of their support], she published the news abroad and sent for the cadis and assessors, who drew up the contract of
marriage between Selim and the princess, and they lavished gifts upon the troops and overwhelmed them with bounties. Then was the bride carried
in procession to the young man and the kingship was stablished unto him and the governance of the realm..Then they ate and the tables were
removed and they washed their hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to Tuhfeh and said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou gladdenest the
place and with thy presence enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would these kings hear somewhat of thy singing, for the night hath
spread its wings for departure and there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and touching its
strings on rare wise, played thereon after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to those who were present as if the palace stirred with them for the
music. Then she fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.Now the dancing of Iblis pleased Queen Es Shuhba and she said to him, 'By Allah,
this is a goodly dancing!' He thanked her for this and said to Tuhfeh, 'O Tuhfeh, there is not on the face of the earth a skilfuller than Ishac en
Nedim; but thou art more skilful than he. Indeed, I have been present with him many a time and have shown him passages (234) on the lute, and
there have betided me such and such things with him. (235) Indeed, the story of my dealings with him is a long one and this is no time to repeat it;
but now I would fain show thee a passage on the lute, whereby thou shall be exalted over all the folk.' Quoth she to him, 'Do what seemeth good to
thee.' So he took the lute and played thereon on wondrous wise, with rare divisions and extraordinary modulations, and showed her a passage she
knew not; and this was liefer to her than all that she had gotten. Then she took the lute from him and playing thereon, [sang and] presently returned
to the passage that he had shown her; and he said, 'By Allah, thou singest better than I!' As for Tuhfeh, it was made manifest to her that her former
usance (236) was all of it wrong and that what she had learnt from the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis was the origin and foundation [of all perfection] in
the art. So she rejoiced in that which she had gotten of [new skill in] touching the lute far more than in all that had fallen to her lot of wealth and
raiment and kissed the Sheikh's hand..Then he folded the letter and committed it to the nurse and gave her five hundred dinars, saying, "Accept this
from me, for that indeed thou hast wearied thyself between us." "By Allah, O my lord," answered she, "my desire is to bring about union between
you, though I lose that which my right hand possesseth." And he said, "May God the Most High requite thee with good!" Then she carried the letter
to Mariyeh and said to her, "Take this letter; belike it may be the end of the correspondence." So she took it and breaking it open, read it, and when
she had made an end of it, she turned to the nurse and said to her, "This fellow putteth off lies upon me and avoucheth unto me that he hath cities
and horsemen and footmen at his command and submitting to his allegiance; and he seeketh of me that which he shall not obtain; for thou knowest,
O nurse, that kings' sons have sought me in marriage, with presents and rarities; but I have paid no heed unto aught of this; so how shall I accept of
this fellow, who is the fool (90) of his time and possesseth nought but two caskets of rubies, which he gave to my father, and indeed he hath taken
up his abode in the house of El Ghitrif and abideth without silver or gold? Wherefore, I conjure thee by Allah, O nurse, return to him and cut off his
hope of me.".70. Aboulaswed and his squinting Slave-girl ccclxxxvii.Then said El Aziz to the King of Baghdad, "I would fain speak a word to
thee; but do thou not exclude from us those who are present. If thou consent unto my wish, that which is ours shall be thine and that which is
incumbent on thee shall be incumbent on us, (121) and we will be to thee a mighty aid against all enemies and opposites." Quoth Ins ben Cais, "Say
what thou wilt, O King, for indeed thou excellest in speech and attainest [the mark] in that which them sayest" So El Aziz said to him," I desire that
thou give thy daughter Mariyeh in marriage to my son El Abbas, for thou knowest that wherewithal he is gifted of beauty and loveliness and
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brightness and perfection and how he beareth himself in the frequentation of the valiant and his constancy in the stead of smiting and thrusting."
"By Allah, O king," answered Ins ben Cais, "of my love for Mariyeh, I have appointed her disposal to be in her own hand; wherefore, whomsoever
she chooseth of the folk, I will marry her to him.".? ? ? ? ? Tis gazed at for its slender swaying shape And cherished for its symmetry and
sheen..Then said I, "A man cannot well accomplish all whereof he hath need in the market-places." "Hast thou a house?" asked she. "No, by Allah,"
answered I; "nor is this town my dwelling-place." "By Allah," rejoined she, "nor have I a place; but I will contrive for thee." Then she went on
before me and I followed her till she came to a lodging-house and said to the housekeeper, "Hast thou an empty chamber?" "Yes," answered she;
and my mistress said, "Give us the key." So we took the key and going up to see the room, entered it; after which she went out to the housekeeper
and [giving her a dirhem], said to her, "Take the key-money, (110) for the room pleaseth us, and here is another dirhem for thy trouble. Go, fetch us
a pitcher of water, so we may [refresh ourselves] and rest till the time of the noonday siesta pass and the heat decline, when the man will go and
fetch the [household] stuff." Therewith the housekeeper rejoiced and brought us a mat and two pitchers of water on a tray and a leather rug..104.
Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif dcccxxi.There was once a man of the Arabs who had a number of sons, and amongst them a boy, never was seen a
fairer than he of favour nor a more accomplished in loveliness, no, nor a more perfect of wit. When he came to man's estate, his father married him
to the daughter of one of his uncles, and she excelled not in beauty, neither was she praiseworthy of attributes; wherefore she pleased not the youth,
but he bore with her, for kinship's sake..Sharper, Story of the Old, ii. 187..Haste not to that thou dost desire; for haste is still unblest, ii.
88..Money-Changer and the Ass, The Sharpers, the, ii. 41..142. El Asmai and the three Girls of Bassora dclxxxvi.Galen heard that which he
avouched of his understanding and it was certified unto him and established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the physicians of
the Persians and [he said in himself], 'Except he had confidence in his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with me, he had not
sought the door of my house neither spoken that which he hath spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he looked out upon (21)
the weaver and addressed himself to see what he should do, whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their ailments, and he would
answer them thereof [and prescribe for them], hitting the mark one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto Galen of his fashion
nothing whereby his mind might be assured that he had formed a just opinion of his skill..Lavish of House and Victual to one whom he knew not,
The Man who was, i. 293..? ? ? ? ? For know that hither have I fared and come to this thy land, By hopes of union with thee and near fruition
led..?THE SECOND OFFICER'S STORY..Then he braced up his courage and gathering his skirts about him, threw himself into the water, and it
bore him along with an exceeding might and carrying him under the earth, stayed not till it brought him out into a deep valley, wherethrough ran a
great river, that welled up from under the earth. When he found himself on the surface of the earth, he abode perplexed and dazed all that day; after
which he came to himself and rising, fared on along the valley, till he came to an inhabited land and a great village in the dominions of the king his
father. So he entered the village and foregathered with its inhabitants, who questioned him of his case; whereupon he related to them his history
and they marvelled at him, how God had delivered him from all this. Then he took up his abode with them and they loved him exceedingly..Like a
sun at the end of a cane in a hill of sand, iii. 190..? ? ? ? ? No slaves with me have I nor camels swift of foot, Nor slave-girls have I brought in
curtained litters dight..78. Mesrour and Ibn el Caribi dclxii.? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends, whose
lovers still for you are stupefied..? ? ? ? ? Thus unto thee have I set forth my case; consider well My words, so thou mayst guided be aright by their
intent..When the evening evened, the king withdrew to his privy sitting-chamber and bade fetch the vizier. When he presented himself before him,
he said to him, "Tell me the story of the wealthy man who married his daughter to the poor old man." "It is well," answered the vizier. "Know, O
puissant king, that.The Fourth Day..Eighth Officer's Story, The, ii. 155..To return to his wife and her mother. When the former arose in the morning
and her husband returned not to her with break of day, she forebode all manner of calamity and straightway despatched her servants and all who
were with her in quest of him; but they happened not on any trace of him neither fell in with aught of his news. So she bethought herself concerning
her affair and complained and wept and groaned and sighed and blamed perfidious fortune, bewailing that sorry chance and reciting these
verses:.Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor, Story of the, i. 218..26. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.? ? ? ? ? The starry
arrows of her looks she darts above her veil; They hit and never miss the mark, though from afar they fare..? ? ? ? ? For love with your presence
grows sweet, untroubled and life is serene And the star of our fortune burns bright, that clouds in your absence did veil..? ? ? ? ? o. The King's Son
and the Merchant's Wife dccccxciii.The First Night of the Month.128. The Ferryman of the Nile and the Hermit cccclxxix.There was once a king of
the kings, who had a high palace, overlooking a prison of his, and he used to hear in the night one saying, 'O Ever-present Deliverer, O Thou whose
relief is nigh, relieve Thou me!' One day the king waxed wroth and said, "Yonder fool looketh for relief from [the consequences of] his crime.
'Then said he to his officers, 'Who is in yonder prison?' And they answered, 'Folk upon whom blood hath been found.' (139) So the king bade bring
the man in question before him and said to him, 'O fool, little of wit, how shall thou be delivered from this prison, seeing that thine offence is
great?' Then he committed him to a company of his guards and said to them, 'Take this fellow and crucify him without the city.'.One day, I changed
my clothes and putting money in my sleeve, sallied forth to explore the holes and corners of this city, and as I was going about, I saw a handsome
house. Its goodliness pleased me; so I stood looking on it, and behold, a lovely woman [at the lattice]. When she saw me, she made haste and
descended, whilst I abode confounded. Then I betook myself to a tailor there and questioned him of the house and to whom it belonged. Quoth he,
"It belongeth to such an one the notary, may God curse him!" "Is he her father?" asked I; [and he replied, "Yes."] So I repaired in haste to a man,
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with whom I had been used to deposit my goods for sale, and told him that I desired to gain access to such an one the notary. Accordingly he
assembled his friends and we betook ourselves to the notary's house. When we came in to him, we saluted him and sat with him, and I said to him,
"I come to thee as a suitor, desiring the hand of thy daughter in marriage." Quoth he, "I have no daughter befitting this man." And I rejoined, "God
aid thee! My desire is for thee and not for her." (213) But he still refused and his friends said to him, "This is an honourable man and thine equal in
estate, and it is not lawful to thee that thou hinder the girl of her fortune." Quoth he to them, "Verily, my daughter whom ye seek is passing
foul-favoured and in her are all blameworthy qualities." And I said, "I accept her, though she be as thou sayest." Then said the folk, "Extolled be
the perfection of God! A truce to talk! [The thing is settled;] so say the word, how much wilt thou have [to her dowry]?" Quoth he, "I must have
four thousand dinars." And I said, "Hearkening and obedience.".So Iblis the Accursed drank and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts! but thou
owest me yet another song.' Then he filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience,' and sang the following
verses:.Then said the sharper, 'O folk, this is my friend and I deposited with him a deposit, but he denieth it; so in whom shall the folk put trust after
this?' And they said, 'This (49) is a man of worth and we have found in him nought but trustiness and loyality and good breeding, and he is
endowed with understanding and generosity. Indeed, he avoucheth no falsehood, for that we have consorted with him and mixed with him and he
with us and we know the sincerity of his religion.' Then quoth one of them to the merchant, 'Harkye, such an one! Bethink thee and consult thy
memory. It may not be but that thou hast forgotten.' But he said, 'O folk, I know nothing of that which he saith, for indeed he deposited nought with
me.' And the affair was prolonged between them. Then said the sharper to the merchant, 'I am about to make a journey and have, praised be God
the Most High, wealth galore, and this money shall not escape me; but do thou swear to me.' And the folk said, 'Indeed, this man doth justice upon
himself.' (50) Whereupon the merchant fell into that which he misliked (51) and came near upon [suffering] loss and ill repute..? ? ? ? ? What had it
irked them, had they'd ta'en farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.On this wise they abode a
long while till one day the wife went out in quest of water, whereof she had need, and espied a physician who had spread a carpet in the Thereon he
had set out great store of drugs and implements of medicine and he was speaking and muttering [charms], whilst the folk flocked to him and
compassed him about on every side. The weaver's wife marvelled at the largeness of the physician's fortune (16) and said in herself, 'Were my
husband thus, he would have an easy life of it and that wherein we are of straitness and misery would be enlarged unto him.'.Weaver who became a
Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The ii. 21..It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and
saw her moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for
that I slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then
saidst thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she
replied, "I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the
Faithful [Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my
clothes and go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him
go to the kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and
filthier than thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my
unlucky insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away,
saying, "God curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter..It befell one day that he
entered a certain city and sold somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him friends of the merchants of the place and fell to sitting with
them and entertaining them and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst they also invited him to their houses. On this wise he abode a
long while, till he was minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among his friends, who were concerned for parting from him. Then he
betook himself to him of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the most apparent of them in generosity, and sat with him and
borrowed his goods; and when he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him the deposit that he had left with him. 'And what is the
deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars therein.' And the merchant said, 'When didst thou give
it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by such a token, and thus and thus?' 'I know not of this,'
rejoined the merchant, and words were bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who were present also] disputed together concerning their
affair and their speech, till their voices rose high and the neighbours had knowledge of that which passed between them..'There was once, of old
time, a hawk who made himself a nest hard by that of a locust, and the latter gloried in his neighbourhood and betaking herself to him, saluted him
and said, "O my lord and chief of the birds, indeed the nearness unto thee delighteth me and thou honourest me with thy neighbourhood and my
soul is fortified with thee." The hawk thanked her for this and there ensued friendship between them. One day, the locust said to the hawk, "O chief
of the birds, how cometh it that I see thee alone, solitary, having with thee no friend of thy kind of the birds, to whom thou mayst incline in time of
easance and of whom thou mayst seek succour in time of stress? Indeed, it is said, 'Man goeth about seeking the ease of his body and the
preservation of his strength, and in this there is nought more necessary to him than a friend who shall be the completion of his gladness and the
mainstay of his life and on whom shall be his dependence in his stress and in his ease.' Now I, albeit I ardently desire thy weal in that which
beseemeth thy condition, yet am I weak [and unable] unto that which the soul craveth; but, if thou wilt give me leave, I will seek out for thee one of
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the birds who shall be conformable unto thee in thy body and thy strength." And the hawk said, "I commit this to thee and rely upon thee therein.".?
? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.Then they returned to Shehrzad and displayed her in the second dress. They clad her in a dress of
surpassing goodliness, and veiled her face to the eyes with her hair. Moreover, they let down her side locks and she was even as saith of her one of
her describers in the following verses:.Awhile after this a friend of mine invited me to his house and when I came to him, we ate and drank and
talked. Then said he to me, 'O my friend, hath there befallen thee in thy life aught of calamity?' 'Nay,' answered I; 'but tell me [first], hath there
befallen thee aught?' ['Yes,'] answered he. 'Know that one day I espied a fair woman; so I followed her and invited her [to come home with me].
Quoth she, "I will not enter any one's house; but come thou to my house, if thou wilt, and be it on such a day." Accordingly, on the appointed day,
her messenger came to me, purposing to carry me to her; so I arose and went with him, till we came to a handsome house and a great door. He
opened the door and I entered, whereupon he locked the door [behind me] and would have gone in, but I feared with an exceeding fear and
foregoing him to the second door, whereby he would have had me enter, locked it and cried out at him, saying, "By Allah, an thou open not to me, I
will kill thee; for I am none of those whom thou canst cozen!" Quoth he, "What deemest thou of cozenage?" And I said, "Verily, I am affrighted at
the loneliness of the house and the lack of any at the door thereof; for I see none appear." "O my lord," answered he, "this is a privy door." "Privy
or public," answered I, "open to me.".The woman who used to act as decoy for them once caught them a woman from a bride-feast, under pretence
that she had a wedding toward in her own house, and appointed her for a day, whereon she should come to her. When the appointed day arrived,
the woman presented herself and the other carried her into the house by a door, avouching that it was a privy door. When she entered [the saloon],
she saw men and champions (131) [and knew that she had fallen into a trap]; so she looked at them and said, "Harkye, lads! (132) I am a woman
and there is no glory in my slaughter, nor have ye any feud of blood-revenge against me, wherefore ye should pursue me; and that which is upon
me of [trinkets and apparel] ye are free to take." Quoth they, "We fear thy denunciation." But she answered, saying, "I will abide with you, neither
coming in nor going out." And they said, "We grant thee thy life.".? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xi.? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab
dcxi.We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a woman made her way into the house and gathering into a bundle all that was therein, took it
up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great with child and near upon her term and the hour of her deliverance; so, when she made up the
bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it, she hastened the coming of the pangs of labour and gave birth to a child in the dark. Then
she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light, kindled the lamp and went round about the house with the little one, and it was weeping. [The
noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we marvelled. So we arose, to see what was to do, and looking down through the opening of the saloon,
(112) saw a woman, who had kindled the lamp, and heard the little one weeping. She heard our voices and raising her eyes to us, said, "Are ye not
ashamed to deal with us thus and discover our nakedness? Know ye not that the day belongeth to you and the night to us? Begone from us! By
Allah, were it not that ye have been my neighbours these [many] years, I would bring down the house upon you!" We doubted not but that she was
of the Jinn and drew back our heads; but, when we arose on the morrow, we found that she had taken all that was with us and made off with it;
wherefore we knew that she was a thief and had practised [on us] a device, such as was never before practised; and we repented, whenas repentance
advantaged us not.'.Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, ii. 204, 271..The subscribers to my "Book of the
Thousand Nights and One Night" and the present "Tales from the Arabic" have now before them a complete English rendering (the first ever made)
of all the tales contained in the four printed (Arabic) Texts of the original work and I have, therefore, thought it well to add to this, the last Volume
of my Translation, full Tables of Contents of these latter, a comparison of which will show the exact composition of the different Editions and the
particulars in which they differ from one another, together with the manner in which the various stories that make up the respective collections are
distributed over the Nights. In each Table, the titles of the stories occurring only in the Edition of which it gives the contents are printed in Italics
and each Tale is referred to the number of the Night on which it is begun..How many, in Yemameh, dishevelled widows plain! i. 50.
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